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Based on experience at Maritime New Zealand (MNZ), it is requested that the following be included in discussion under Agenda item 9.
MNZ is the national maritime regulator, sets standards and requirements for pilotage through national maritime rules and issues all pilot licences and pilotage exemption certificates (PECs).  Thresholds for compulsory pilotage are generally 500 GT and/or 40m LOA for most places.  Each pilotage area has its own grades (which MNZ does not set, but endorses through the approval of training programmes).  A NZ pilot licence will allow a pilot to progress up through the grades (subject to examination and licence endorsement) to the largest ships than the port can handle, according to a formalised training programme, without obtaining further seafaring qualifications.
The national rules have just been updated (Maritime Rules Part 90, in force 1 April 2011) and are available to download at http://www.maritimenz.govt.nz/Rules/Rule-documents/Part90-amendment-2010-II.pdf.
The minimum entry level qualification for pilots in New Zealand has always been Master of a Foreign-going Ship (Master mariner) – equivalent to STCW Reg II/2 master > 3000 GT – or a certificate equivalent to that, recognised or accepted by MNZ.  The new rules extend the entry level qualifications to include ‘experience, qualifications and competencies equivalent to a Master Foreign-going (or recognised/accepted equivalent) certificate, or otherwise relevant to pilotage’.  The intent is to allow pilot qualifications from other jurisdictions which do not require a foreign going master certificate for pilots to also be considered, as well as alternative training schemes (refer to rule 90.41(1)(b)).
MNZ is intending to develop guidance on what such equivalent ‘experience, qualifications and competencies’ it will accept, however this is proving somewhat challenging.  We have looked at the work done in Australia by the National Maritime Safety Committee (NMSC) http://www.nmsc.gov.au/media/pages_media_files/files/Competencies_Trainee_Marine_Pilots_4%20Nov_10.pdf and also section 6.1 of draft Guideline 1080.  The guideline is of limited help in its present form, regarding relevant maritime experience and qualifications, though completion of STCW Table A-II/1 operational level navigation function would imply a minimum level of seagoing experience at a particular level of responsibility.
It would be helpful if the committee could consider this matter further and perhaps provide more detailed guidance in the document on what level of maritime experience and qualifications are appropriate for entry to pilot training.  There is a considerable body of opinion that views any entry qualification less than a master foreign-going to be ‘dumbing down’.  While this represents one end of the spectrum, it is clear that exposure to and understanding of the ship environment and modes of operation through a minimum period of seagoing service at a ‘management’ level should be a pre-requisite for any candidate, prior to commencing a formal pilot training programme.  There is also a question of whether the education level proposed in 6.1.1 should be limited only to navigation matters but should cover the other shipboard functions of navigating officers as well.
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